# CENTER FOR AMERICAN SECURITY

Getting Iran Right: A Way Forward on Deterring Iran's Malign Activities

By: Lieutenant General (Ret.) Keith Kellogg and Jacob Olidort, Ph.D.

The recent escalation in violence by Iran-backed Hamas against Israel offers a stark backdrop to the ongoing talks between the Biden Administration and Iranian officials in Vienna. In light of this violence and new calls by some U.S. lawmakers to halt talks, the Biden Administration faces the urgent opportunity to rethink its approach to Iran in a manner that builds on the successful approach over the previous 4 years by the Trump Administration that emphasized strategic deterrence while also securing a deal that truly ensures the safety of Americans, Israelis, and people across the Middle East.

Going forward, the Biden Administration could consider restoring the previous administration's "maximum pressure" campaign against the Iranian regime. Halting talks altogether or proceeding with them but eliminating the option of sanctions relief could send a different message that the administration is open to a nuclear deal, but that as a precursor to negotiations, the administration would consider holding Iran accountable for its actions. The talks with Iran could serve as a forum to rein in the gamut of Iran's malign activities and to impose additional consequences on violations of the terms of the deal that have come to light over the last 4 years, including its economic dependence on China and Russia.

#### WHERE AMERICA IS NOW

Notwithstanding the recent attacks against Israel by Iran-backed Hamas, the Biden Administration has inherited an overall more stable and quieter Middle East than the one the Trump Administration inherited in 2017. The Islamic State in Iraq and Syria (ISIS) no longer has the territorial foothold it once controlled, Israel is benefitting from expanded diplomatic relationships through the Abraham Accords, and there have been no attacks against Israel by Hamas or other terrorist groups until earlier this month. According to one analysis, Iraq saw 902 civilian deaths in 2020—the lowest since 2003—and consistently falling numbers in 2018 and 2019 (Hamourtziadou, 2020).

U.S. policy toward Iran over the last 4 years was critical to achieving and sustaining these milestones for the region. Defining and addressing the threat that Iran poses is vital for devising policies that keep the region safe and stable. The current administration, which includes President Obama's Middle East team, has made talks with Iran one of its first foreign policy priorities (Reuters, 2021a). On January 29, 2021 Secretary of State Antony Blinken appointed Rob Malley as his envoy for Iran, who formerly led Obama's negotiations regarding the 2015 Joint Comprehensive Plan of Action (JCPOA), also known as "the Iran deal." Secretary Blinken's words the following week seemed to suggest a change in course from how the Obama Administration approached Iran:

If Iran returns to compliance with its obligations under the nuclear agreement, we would do the same thing, and then we would work with our allies and partners to try to build a longer and stronger agreement, and also bring in some of these other issues, like Iran's missile program, like its destabilizing actions in the region that need to be addressed as well (Blinken, 2021).

Despite Blinken's words, the timeline of events since that statement suggests the Biden Administration is going back to the Obama Administration's approach. On April 6, 2021 the Biden Administration sent a team to Vienna to begin talks with Iran and several days later announced it would lift sanctions (Klein, 2021). Meanwhile, the very next Friday, April 16, the Iranian government began enriching uranium to 60 percent purity—after having raised it to 20 percent purity in January—following an attack on one of its nuclear facilities (Gambrell, 2021).

### REFRAMING THE PROBLEM: DEFINING AND INTEGRATING THE THREATS

In comparing how the Trump and Obama Administrations defined the threat from Iran, one difference is that the latter narrowly prioritized the nuclear threat whereas the former viewed the nuclear threat as part and parcel of Iran's broader problematic behavior—sponsorship of terrorism, its reach beyond the Middle East, its human rights abuses, and its taking of American hostages. Indeed, Secretary Blinken's words above, if not his actions, indicate that this should be the way to define the threat from Iran.

For the Obama Administration, Middle East policy was directed at enhancing the incentives for Iran to reach a deal and subordinating other regional priorities under this overarching goal (Hof, 2016). As such, the years 2012-2016 saw an increasingly violent and unstable Middle East, much of which was either directly caused by Iran or its proxies or indirectly facilitated through conditions that an emboldened Iran created. Specifically, the JCPOA alienated the region's Sunni communities while leaving unchecked Iranian-backed Shiite proxies in Syria and Iraq, which saw increasing sectarian bloodshed (McEvers, 2013). An example of the latter was the rise of ISIS and the dozens of Syrian jihadist groups, which exploited sectarian violence and the disenfranchisement of the region's Sunnis.

The Trump Administration took a different approach. Not only did they rescind the JCPOA because of the terms of the deal (particularly its problematic "sunset clauses," or the dates by which the terms of the deal expire, thereby only delaying Iran's ability to acquire nuclear weapons) but also because Iran was systematically violating the JCPOA, as was uncovered by Israel's Mossad (Mistry, 2018 and Warrick, 2018). By narrowly entering into a deal focused on nuclear issues—and by viewing other regional policies through the narrow lens of how they might affect the prospects for reaching a nuclear deal—the Obama Administration, in fact, enabled Iran to get away with its other malign activities. Indeed, the unfrozen \$100 billion in Iranian regime assets went directly into the pockets of Hamas, Hezbollah, and Shiite

militias (<u>Maloney, 2015</u>), each of which sparked waves of violence between 2012 and 2016, with two wars against Israel (in 2014 initiated by Hamas in Gaza, in 2016 initiated by Hezbollah in Lebanon) and a spike in violence across Iraq from 2012 through 2016.

Replacing the JCPOA with its "maximum pressure" campaign, the Trump Administration acknowledged and responded to all aspects of Iran's interrelated malign activities. It was a shift in thinking about Iran that viewed all Iran malign activities as emanating from Iran's leadership and advancing the same regime agenda (Pompeo, 2018). That policy change in 2018 was reflected in the 12 demands announced by former Secretary of State Mike Pompeo, which ranged from giving the International Atomic Energy Agency unfettered access to all of Iran's nuclear facilities to ending Iran's support to terrorist proxies and releasing all U.S. hostages (Gordon, 2018). It reinforced the "maximum pressure" campaign, which was designed to bring the Iranians back to the table if they met all 12 demands, by responding to the killing of an American citizen with a lethal attack on Islamic Revolutionary Guard Corps (IRGC)-Quds Force Commander Qasem Soleimani on January 3, 2020, thereby restoring a significant deterrent against Iranian malfeasance (Mastrangelo, 2020).

#### BLACK SWAN SCENARIOS

There are at least three "black swan" scenarios for events that could take place over the coming years that can affect how the threat of Iran evolves. The most significant is the successor to the current Supreme Leader, Ali Khamenei. The likelihood of this event marking a change in overall direction, however, is slim as the question of his succession has loomed for years, and a vetting process is in place to ensure it will be someone who preserves the regime's direction (Khalaji, 2016).

The expansion and evolution of the Abraham Accords will be an interesting space to watch. Just as President Obama's Middle East policies alienated Israel and the Sunni Gulf states, thereby indirectly causing them to find common ground, Biden's Middle East policy could bring other Sunni-majority countries to join them. This indeed might be the only silver lining of the Obama Administration's approach to the Middle East. With the increasing disenfranchisement of Israel and Gulf states that will likely result in deeper talks between the United States and Iran, the expansion of the Abraham Accords will not only include economic opportunities but potentially also new military upgrades and partnerships.

The most difficult to predict is how the Biden Administration's policies will alter regional power dynamics and alliances. President Biden's rhetoric concerning Russian President Putin and Turkish Prime Minister Erdogan could have implications for how Russia and Turkey might act in the region (Schnell, 2021, and Katmer, 2021). Namely, repeated public condemnations of both states could have the effect of both or either Russia and Turkey deepening relationships in the region in ways that stymie the Biden Administration's efforts, including the Iran talks (in which Russia is involved).

#### MAXIMUM PRESSURE 2.0

With the current administration intent not only on pursuing a nuclear deal but, as White House Press Secretary Jen Psaki clarified last week, avoiding "the tactics of the previous administration" on the Middle East, the deterrent the Trump Administration established against Iran will erode. The escalation of attacks by Hamas, an Iranian proxy, against Israel over the last 2 weeks is evidence of that already happening.

This means that not only will the gains of the "maximum pressure" campaign be reversed, but Iran will likely find itself in a much stronger and more confident place in the region and potentially beyond. As mentioned earlier, Iran has steadily been enriching uranium to unprecedented levels over the last 5 months (<u>Gambrell, 2021</u>). It has also deepened its economic relationship with China, which provided it an economic lifeline amidst the Trump Administration's sanctions by deceptively increasing its Iranian oil imports through tactics banned under a United Nations international maritime treaty (<u>Erdbrink, 2017</u> and <u>Forsythe and Bergman, 2019</u>). These covert actions, which by the end of 2020 resulted in nearly 500,000 barrels per day (B/D) of Iranian oil sent to China, have offset whatever losses Iran experienced through sanctions (<u>Northam, 2020</u>).

Despite Iran's sanctions evasion, the previous administration's sanctions policy had a noticeable effect on crippling the Iranian economy. In 2019, a year after the Trump Administration reimposed sanctions against the regime, Iran quickly began to feel the consequences. That year, Iran's Gross Domestic Product was estimated to shrink 9.5 percent in addition to the approximate 5% it had shrunk the year before (BBC, 2019). Furthermore, Iran's unemployment rate rose from 14.5 percent to 16.8 percent, and their oil exports plummeted from an average of 2.3 B/D to a minuscule 260,000 B/D by October 2019 (BBC, 2019).

Iran repaid the debt numerous times to China over recent years, including staying silent as China persecuted its Muslim Uyghur population (<u>Esfandiari, 2020</u>). A recent milestone in the Sino-Iranian relationship took place in March 2021, when both nations signed a 25-year cooperation agreement totaling approximately \$600 billion (<u>Reuters, 2021b</u>). A deepening China-Iran relationship will create a new challenge for future administrations, not only in setting back America's interests in the region but in also enhancing Iran's global reach through mutually-reinforcing efforts with China, particularly through multilateral institutions.

If the U.S. were to wisely return to a maximum pressure approach, it would need to take into account not only the range of Iran's malign activities but also the range of Iran's backers and proxies. An effective "maximum pressure 2.0" campaign should include consequences for Iran's illicit economic lifelines, just as it would for issues like its systematic violations of human rights, including its persecution of religious minorities and members of the LGBTQ community and its repression of women. Examples of such strong responses from the United States include visa restrictions imposed in December 2019 on Iranian officials

implicated in suppressing protests and sanctions the United States imposed in November 2020 on Iranian charity organizations that funded suppression of protesters (<u>Namdar, 2021</u>; <u>Kelly, 2019</u>; <u>Lee, 2020</u>).

Arguably, the most effective tactic negotiating with Iran would be to first cut off the Iranian regime's economic lifelines while sending strong messages that its malign activities, ranging from sponsorship of terrorism to human rights abuses, will not be tolerated. Doing so will require that the United States recognize not only that all of Iran's threats are connected but that they are all directed by Iran's leadership.

#### WAY FORWARD

Just as it did for the previous administration, an integrated assessment and response to threats from Iran would lead to improved policy outcomes in the region for the current administration. Such an approach necessitates showing resolve about imposing consequences for Iran's malign activities. By contrast, if it does not take this approach, the Biden team risks committing one of the cardinal mistakes it made during the 2009-2016 years of emboldening Iran as it tries to bring about a nuclear deal. While Iran is in a relatively more vulnerable position today in terms of its capabilities, regional influence, and leadership—following 3 years of crippling sanctions, the killing of Qasem Soleimani, the Abraham Accords, and a looming leadership succession—it may only be a matter of time before it regroups and advances its agenda in the region and beyond.

Just as the Biden Administration should not take for granted Iran's current vulnerabilities, it should also not assume that America will have the unwavering backing of its allies in the region as it seeks to mollify Iran in an effort to bring it a nuclear deal. The previous administration was able to cement the Abraham Accords as a framework for peace and stability in the region because it consistently demonstrated that it stood on the side of its allies and friends and could be relied upon to take decisive actions against adversaries. The Trump Administration recognized Jerusalem as Israel's capital and moved the U.S. embassy to Jerusalem while also withdrawing the United States from the JCPOA and instituting an administration-wide effort to rein in the range of Iran's activities. These actions likely resonated with Israeli audiences, the region's Sunni communities, and the Iranian people repressed by their government. A new vision for the region was possible, but it was possible because they knew America could be trusted to stand with allies.

Talks with Iranian officials may be more fruitful if accompanied by a robust sanctions regime and not substitute it. Those talks must also result in strong enforcement of penalties for uranium enrichment but also for any other malign activities, particularly any targeting Americans.

## **AUTHORS BIOGRAPHIES**

**Lieutenant General (Ret.) Keith Kellogg** is Co-Chairman of the Center for American Security at the America First Policy Institute.

**Jacob Olidort, Ph.D.** is Director of the Center for American Security at the America First Policy Institute.

#### WORKS CITED

- BBC (2019, December 9). Six charts that show how hard US sanctions have hit Iran. BBC.

  Retrieved May 20, 2021 from <a href="https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-48119109">https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-48119109</a>
- Blinken, Antony (2021, February 8). Secretary Antony J. Blinken with Wolf Blitzer of CNN's The Situation Room. *U.S. Department of State Press Releases*. Retrieved May 19, 2021 from <a href="https://www.state.gov/secretary-antony-j-blinken-with-wolf-blitzer-of-cnns-the-situation-room/">https://www.state.gov/secretary-antony-j-blinken-with-wolf-blitzer-of-cnns-the-situation-room/</a>
- Erdbrink, Thomas (2017, July 26). For China's Global Ambitions, 'Iran Is at the Center of Everything'. *New York Times*. Retrieved May 19, 2021 from <a href="https://cn.nytimes.com/world/20170726/iran-china-business-ties/en-us/">https://cn.nytimes.com/world/20170726/iran-china-business-ties/en-us/</a>
- Esfandiari, Golnaz (2020, August 7). Ex-Lawmaker Raises Rare Criticism of Iran's Silence About China's Abuse of Uyghurs, Other Muslims. *Radio Free Europe/Radio Liberty*. Retrieved May 19, 2021 from <a href="https://www.rferl.org/a/ex-lawmaker-raises-rare-criticism-of-iran-s-silence-about-china-s-abuse-of-uyghurs-other-muslims/30771986.html">https://www.rferl.org/a/ex-lawmaker-raises-rare-criticism-of-iran-s-silence-about-china-s-abuse-of-uyghurs-other-muslims/30771986.html</a>
- Forsythe, M. and Bergman, R (2019, July 2). To Evade Sanctions on Iran, Ships Vanish in Plain Sight. New York Times. Retrieved May 19, 2021 from <a href="https://www.nytimes.com/2019/07/02/world/middleeast/china-oil-iran-sanctions.html">https://www.nytimes.com/2019/07/02/world/middleeast/china-oil-iran-sanctions.html</a>
- Gambrell, Jon (2021, April 17). Iran starts enriching uranium to 60%, its highest level ever. Associated Press. Retrieved May 19, 2021 from <a href="https://apnews.com/article/iran-uranium-enrichment-60-percent-ed89e322595004fddc65fd4e31c1131b">https://apnews.com/article/iran-uranium-enrichment-60-percent-ed89e322595004fddc65fd4e31c1131b</a>
- Gordon, Michael (2018, May 21). U.S. Lays Out Demands for New Iran Deal. *Wall Street Journal*. Retrieved May 19, 2021 from <a href="https://www.wsj.com/articles/mike-pompeo-lays-out-next-steps-on-iran-1526909126">https://www.wsj.com/articles/mike-pompeo-lays-out-next-steps-on-iran-1526909126</a>
- Hamourtziadou, Lily (2020, December 31). Iraq 2020: Legitimacy, Security and War Crime Let-Offs. *Iraq Body Count*. Retrieved May 19, 2021 from <a href="https://www.iraqbodycount.org/analysis/numbers/2020/">https://www.iraqbodycount.org/analysis/numbers/2020/</a>
- Hof, Frederic C. (2016, May 12). Obama's Hands-Off Syria Policy is All About Iran. *Newsweek*. Retrieved May 21, 2021 from <a href="https://www.newsweek.com/obama-hands-syria-policy-about-iran-457999">https://www.newsweek.com/obama-hands-syria-policy-about-iran-457999</a>
- Katmer, Elvan (2021, March 22). Biden, Erdogan exchange criticism amid worries White House giving Turkey the cold shoulder. *Fox News*. Retrieved May 21, 2021 from <a href="https://www.foxnews.com/politics/turkey-biden-administration-erdogan">https://www.foxnews.com/politics/turkey-biden-administration-erdogan</a>

- Kelly, Laura (2019, December 19). Pompeo slaps new sanctions on Iran, imposes more visa restrictions. *The Hill*. Retrieved May 20, 2021 from <a href="https://thehill.com/policy/international/475299-pompeo-slaps-new-sanctions-on-iran-imposes-more-visa-restrictions">https://thehill.com/policy/international/475299-pompeo-slaps-new-sanctions-on-iran-imposes-more-visa-restrictions</a>
- Khalaji, Mehdi (February 4, 2016). Choosing Iran's Next Supreme Leader. PolicyWatch 2553. The Washington Institute for Near East Policy. Retrieved May 21, 2021 from <a href="https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/choosing-irans-next-supreme-leader">https://www.washingtoninstitute.org/policy-analysis/choosing-irans-next-supreme-leader</a>
- Klein, Philip (2021, April 8). Biden to Lift Iran Sanctions, Only Question Is How Many.

  National Review. Retrieved May 19, 2021 from

  <a href="https://www.nationalreview.com/corner/biden-to-lift-iran-sanctions-only-question-is-how-many/">https://www.nationalreview.com/corner/biden-to-lift-iran-sanctions-only-question-is-how-many/</a>
- Lee, Matthew (2020, November 18). US Hits Iran With New Sanctions as Pompeo Defends Strategy. Associated Press/US News and World Report. Retrieved May 20, 2021 from <a href="https://www.usnews.com/news/politics/articles/2020-11-18/us-hits-iran-with-new-sanctions-as-pompeo-defends-strategy">https://www.usnews.com/news/politics/articles/2020-11-18/us-hits-iran-with-new-sanctions-as-pompeo-defends-strategy</a>
- Maloney, Suzanne (2015, September 17). Major beneficiaries of the Iran deal: The IRGC and Hezbollah. *Testimony before the House Committee on Foreign Affairs Subcommittee on the Middle East and North Africa. Brookings Institution*. Retrieved May 20, 2021 from <a href="https://www.brookings.edu/testimonies/major-beneficiaries-of-the-iran-deal-the-irgc-and-hezbollah/">https://www.brookings.edu/testimonies/major-beneficiaries-of-the-iran-deal-the-irgc-and-hezbollah/</a>
- Mastrangelo, Dominick (2020, January 5). 'Impossible to overstate the importance':
  Petraeus calls Soleimani killing 'more significant' than bin Laden takedown.
  Washington Examiner. Retrieved May 19, 2021 from
  <a href="https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/news/impossible-to-overstate-the-importance-petraeus-calls-soleimani-killing-more-significant-than-bin-laden-takedown">https://www.washingtonexaminer.com/news/impossible-to-overstate-the-importance-petraeus-calls-soleimani-killing-more-significant-than-bin-laden-takedown</a>
- McEvers, Kelly (2013, July 24). Iraq's Sectarian Divide Deepens Amid Syrian Conflict. *NPR*. Retrieved May 20, 2021 from <a href="https://www.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?storyId=205058162">https://www.npr.org/templates/story/story.php?storyId=205058162</a>.
- Mistry, Dinshaw (2018, April 25). Trump doesn't like the Iran deal's sunset provisions. Here's how to fix that. Washington Post. Retrieved May 19, 2021 from <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2018/04/25/trump-doesnt-like-the-iran-deals-sunset-provisions-heres-how-to-fix-that/">https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/monkey-cage/wp/2018/04/25/trump-doesnt-like-the-iran-deals-sunset-provisions-heres-how-to-fix-that/</a>
- Namdar, Mora (2021, May 5). For progress on Iran, focus on the people. *The Hill.* Retrieved May 20, 2021 from <a href="https://thehill.com/opinion/international/551991-for-progress-on-iran-focus-on-the-people">https://thehill.com/opinion/international/551991-for-progress-on-iran-focus-on-the-people</a>

- Northam, Jackie (2020, January 16). Why Iran's Economy Has Not Collapsed Amid U.S. Sanctions And 'Maximum Pressure.' NPR. Retrieved May 19, 2021 from <a href="https://www.npr.org/2020/01/16/796781021/why-irans-economy-has-not-collapsed-amid-u-s-sanctions-and-maximum-pressure">https://www.npr.org/2020/01/16/796781021/why-irans-economy-has-not-collapsed-amid-u-s-sanctions-and-maximum-pressure</a>
- Pompeo, Michael R. (2018, October 15). Confronting Iran: The Trump Administration's Strategy. U.S. Department of State. Retrieved May 21, 2021 from <a href="https://2017-2021.state.gov/confronting-iran-the-trump-administrations-strategy/index.html">https://2017-2021.state.gov/confronting-iran-the-trump-administrations-strategy/index.html</a>
- Reuters (2021a, January 29). Biden priority is dealing with Iran's growing fissile material stockpile Sullivan. *Reuters*. Retrieved May 21, 2021 from <a href="https://www.reuters.com/article/usa-iran-sullivan-int-idUSKBN29Y2GP">https://www.reuters.com/article/usa-iran-sullivan-int-idUSKBN29Y2GP</a>
- Reuters (2021b, March 29). Iran and China sign 25-year cooperation agreement. *Reuters*.

  Retrieved May 19, 2021 from <a href="https://www.reuters.com/world/china/iran-china-sign-25-year-cooperation-agreement-2021-03-27/">https://www.reuters.com/world/china/iran-china-sign-25-year-cooperation-agreement-2021-03-27/</a>
- Schnell, Mychael (2021, March 30). Organizations urge Biden to halt 'reckless' rhetoric with Putin. *The Hill*. Retrieved May 21, 2021 from <a href="https://thehill.com/policy/defense/545594-organizations-urge-biden-to-halt-reckless-rhetoric-with-putin">https://thehill.com/policy/defense/545594-organizations-urge-biden-to-halt-reckless-rhetoric-with-putin</a>
- Warrick, Joby (2018, July 15). Papers stolen in a daring Israeli raid on Tehran archive reveal the extent of Iran's past weapons research. *Washington Post*. Retrieved May 20, 2021 from <a href="https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/papers-stolen-in-a-daring-israeli-raid-on-tehran-archive-reveal-the-extent-of-irans-past-weapons-research/2018/07/15/0f7911c8-877c-11e8-8553-a3ce89036c78\_story.html">https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/national-security/papers-stolen-in-a-daring-israeli-raid-on-tehran-archive-reveal-the-extent-of-irans-past-weapons-research/2018/07/15/0f7911c8-877c-11e8-8553-a3ce89036c78\_story.html</a>